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The full briefing document for Library of Congress staff attending ALA is available on the LC web site at http://www.loc.gov/ala. It consists of information about all Library service units, divisions, and offices, and covers initiatives undertaken since the ALA’s Midwinter Meeting in Boston, Massachusetts, in January 2016. 


GENERAL

Exhibit Booth. The Library of Congress Exhibit Booth is no. 1917 in the Orange County Convention Center.  

Nomination of Dr. Carla Hayden. President Barack Obama’s nomination of Dr. Carla D. Hayden to be the next Librarian of Congress was approved by the Senate Committee on Rules and Administration on Thursday, June 9, on a unanimous voice vote with 10 panel members present. The nomination now goes to the full Senate for its consideration. Timing of consideration by the Senate is unknown as of June 16.
	Dr. Hayden, since 1993 the chief executive of the Enoch Pratt Free Library system in Baltimore and a former president of the American Library Association from 2003-2004, was nominated by the President on February 24, 2016, following the retirement of former Librarian of Congress James H. Billington. Dr. Hayden answered questions for the committee on April 20 and has responded to additional questions from the committee subsequent to that hearing. If confirmed, Dr. Hayden will be the 14th Librarian of Congress and the first woman and first African American to hold the position.
	Dr. Hayden was nominated by President Obama to be a member of the National Museum and Library Services Board in January 2010 and was confirmed by the Senate in June 2010. Prior to joining the Pratt Library, Dr. Hayden was Deputy Commissioner and Chief Librarian of the Chicago Public Library from 1991 to 1993. She was assistant professor for library and information science at the University of Pittsburgh from 1987 to 1991. Dr. Hayden was Library Services Coordinator for the Museum of Science and Industry in Chicago from 1982 to 1987. She began her career with the Chicago Public Library as the Young Adult Services Coordinator from 1979 to 1982 and as a Library Associate and Children's Librarian from 1973 to 1979.
	In 1995, Dr. Hayden was the first African-American to receive Library Journal's Librarian of the Year Award in recognition of her outreach services at the Pratt Library, which included an after-school center for Baltimore teens offering homework assistance and college and career counseling.
	Dr. Hayden received a B.A. from Roosevelt University and an M.A. and Ph. D. from the Graduate Library School of the University of Chicago.
	David S. Mao, Deputy Librarian of Congress, continues as named acting Librarian of Congress.  

Digital eDeposit Expansion.  In summer 2015, Library staff and patrons gained access to a growing collection of e-serials acquired by the eDeposit Program. Initiated in 2010, the program uses the mechanism of copyright mandatory deposit to acquire digital content for the Library’s collections. The program started with e-serials that do not have print counterparts. The Library has now acquired hundreds of individual e-serial titles, consisting of thousands of individual issues, with new titles being added regularly.  Some of these have already been made accessible across the Library through the publishers’ web sites as part of Special Relief Agreements. However, for the e-serials acquired under eDeposit from most publishers, the Library is now providing access to the deposited files themselves.  Through May 31, 2016, the project had acquired a total of 1,628 eSerial titles from 35 publishers. The eSerials arrived as 2,700,943 files comprising 29,891 separate issues. 
	The Library has now begun the process to expand this program to e-books without print counterparts and digital sound recordings available only online.  A Notice of Inquiry, Mandatory Deposit of Electronic Books and Sound Recordings Available Only Online, was published in the Federal Register on May 17, 2016, to solicit comments from interested stakeholders.  It is available at https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2016/05/17/2016-11613/mandatory-deposit-of-electronic-books-and-sound-recordings-available-only-online. 

Statistics from the Visitor Services Office. In fiscal year 2015, the Visitor Services Office hosted a record 1.24 million visitors (a 13 percent increase over the previous year) to the historic Thomas Jefferson Building; and 1.6 million to the Library of Congress campus. Staff and volunteers in VSO led 8,000 guided tours for 152,000 participants, including 706 student tours and 28 foreign language tours; responded to 310,000 queries from visitors or researchers on site; hosted 200,000 unscheduled group participants and managed operations related to all other visitors.
	VSO served the Congress by working with 398 House and 66 Senate offices to reserve tours for 45,675 constituents; provided guided tours to 58 Members of Congress and/or their spouses and 418 of their guests; and supported several congressional events.
	Within VSO, 380 volunteers served as docents or staff information and researcher guidance desks; volunteers donated 36,260 hours (equivalent of 17.5 FTE employees) to the Library.
	Visitor Services arranged Library-wide programs for 1,890 professional visitors, including 239 librarians, from 102 countries.

Performing Arts Reading Room Renovation. The planning/design phase of a complete renovation of the Performing Arts Reading Room will begin in 2016. The reading rooms for Recorded Sound, Moving Image, and Music will be merged into one reading room. The renovation includes a complete redesign of all staff work areas as well. Construction should begin in 2017-2018.


GENERAL CATALOGING

Personnel Changes. The ABA Directorate has permission to fill approximately 30 vacancies from open postings—not limited to internal applicants—in 2015-16. Every division has permission to fill one or more vacancies, and the vacancies are announced on the USAJOBS web site and the Library’s web site as the application periods open. Most of the positions to be filled are for professional librarians and may carry specific language requirements. 
	The Music Division is also hiring in the area of bibliographic access. Upcoming vacancy announcements will recruit for a section head and two catalogers.
	Gabe Horchler, Section Head of the Law Section, retired February 20, 2016, after 47 years of federal service, two in the U.S. Army and 45 at the Library of Congress. An open posting to fill the Law Section Head position was announced in the spring of 2016. Interviews were underway as of June 16th.
	Loche McLean, Senior Library Information Systems Specialist, retired at the end of April 2016 after more than 40 years of federal government service, mostly with the Cataloging Distribution Service at the Library of Congress. Most recently, Loche was a staff member of PSD and was instrumental in coordinating the effort to make most LC-produced cataloging documentation freely available as PDF files on the ABA web site.

BIBFRAME.  The BIBFRAME Pilot that enabled input of native BIBFRAME descriptions by 44 catalogers began in late September 2015 and officially ended March 2016, with an extension until July 2016 for some formats, notably images.  Pilot participants are continuing to catalog in the BIBFRAME Editor to retain their skills, so BIBFRAME data continues to be created and analyzed. After the LC Pilot BIBFRAME 2.0 test is underway, the data created using version 1 of the BIBFRAME model will be discarded.  The data created under 2.0 will be different than data created now.   BIBFRAME 2.0 model and vocabulary have been released and will form the basis of the next phase of a pilot in fall 2016.  
	The following tools and components were used for the recently concluded pilot: 
	BIBFRAME Editor (BFE).  The BIBFRAME Editor was integrated with profiles provided by the Profile Editor. Lookups and type-aheads were also developed for resources within id.loc.gov that were needed by the Editor. The enhanced BIBFRAME Editor was released on GitHub, https://github.com/lcnetdev/bfe.
	BIBFRAME Profile Editor. A BIBFRAME Profile Editor, which was needed to make the BFE flexible for use with different forms of material, was used for creation and editing of BIBFRAME profiles for use with the BFE in support of the BIBFRAME Pilot. It is available from GitHub, https://github.com/lcnetdev/profile-edit.
	BIBFRAME Vocabulary 2.0. Based on experience of the last two years coming from the BIBFRAME listserv, the comments from the GitHub site for the conversion programs, expert advice, the Pilot experience, and comments from a Program for Cooperative Cataloging task group, the vocabulary was redeveloped and published as 2.0 in April 2016.  
	BIBFRAME Infrastructure.  In 2015 the Network Development and MARC Standards Office began the process of revamping servers and systems to handle new traffic loads anticipated for linked data resolution, label lookup, and other services related to the BIBFRAME project and the LC Linked Data Service (LDS), http://id.loc.gov.    Installation of an upgrade to MarkLogic (the platform used for BIBFRAME and LDS), new virtual servers, and additional storage continued through the first half of 2016. 

New Responsive Design in LC Online Catalog.  The new user interface to the LC Online Catalog incorporates responsive Web design, which enables optimal viewing and interaction across a wide range of devices. Responsive design provides easy reading and navigation with a minimum of resizing, panning, and scrolling, regardless of the size of the device, from desktop computer monitors to mobile phones, tablets, etc. The Library’s Web metrics show that more and more users are accessing its Web properties from smart phones or tablets.  Responsive design is inherently accessible, that is, ADA-compliant, making the LC Online Catalog accessible to all users including those with disabilities.
	Web metrics informed many of the decisions in the redesign. For example, the LC Online Catalog now has its own branding and the Library’s Ask A Librarian service is presented prominently on every page. Standard Web features that are familiar to smart phone users are now in use in the OPAC. While the underlying functionality and indexing will not change, the new user interface will improve the usability of the catalog for all users, no matter how they access it.
	A beta release of the new responsive design user interface is available at https://catalog2.loc.gov. The existing user interface will remain available at https://catalog.loc.gov. In August the Library will move the new user interface into production at https://catalog.loc.gov and the old user interface will be deprecated and available for a month at https://catalog2.loc.gov. The Library encourages users to try the new design and provide feedback to ils@loc.gov.
	The new design allows much more flexibility in the design and enables the Library to add functionality, such as integration with the Library’s openURL resolver, FindIt! Library developers have added new functionality such as “Cite Record,” which provides easy copy and paste of citations into bibliographies, and the ability to view and save bibliographic records in XML and MODS. The new design also provides better information security for patrons requesting materials from the Library’s stacks.
	The new user interface reflects the Library’s latest Web standards and provides a modern look and feel that users have come to expect of search systems on the Web, especially on mobile devices.  The LC Online Catalog is in the forefront of the redesign of the Library’s web site. The look and feel introduced in the catalog will be rolled out to the rest of the web site over the next year, with the goal to implement responsive design throughout.

Market Research for Next Generation ILS. In fiscal 2015, the ILS Program Office began market research for a Next Generation Integrated Library System. The ILSPO is conducting outreach to ILS vendors to discuss the future of Next Generation systems and learn about technological trends and improvements on the horizon in order to develop the Library’s requirements for a next generation system.

Cataloger’s Desktop. Last year’s work on Cataloger’s Desktop resystemization has been receiving additional fine tuning. Desktop has been moved to the cloud, with both system reliability and response times dramatically improved. There have been two very visible changes over the past six months. With the first, it is now possible for Desktop users to search and access Classification Web from within Cataloger’s Desktop. The second is a “Find Similar” feature that allows subscribers to refine and redirect they search results based on identifying metadata found in Cataloger’s Desktop resources. Another search enhancement will be added in the coming months that will allow users to see suggested search results as the query is being typed. This “type ahead” feature should speed up searches and improve search precision. 
	There have also been several enhancements to Desktop’s security, including with a major upgrade to password security. LC staff continue to work with our contractor to improve system security to protect subscriber’s search experience.
	Suggestions for improving Cataloger’s Desktop should be sent to Bruce Johnson at LC at bjoh@loc.gov. Subscribe to the free Cataloger’s Desktop discussion list at www.loc.gov/cds/desktop/ugroup.html.

Merger of CIP and Dewey Sections. The Cataloging in Publication (CIP) and Dewey sections of the Library of Congress merged their operations effective February 7, 2016. This merger will foster greater collaboration between the CIP and Dewey programs as they work together to prepare descriptive and subject metadata in advance of publication for approximately 50,000 titles received as electronic galleys from over 5,300 U.S. publishers annually at the Library. Most of the Dewey Decimal Classification (DDC) assignment done by professional classifiers is generated by Electronic Cataloging in Publication (ECIP) title galleys received through the CIP Program. Caroline Saccucci became the CIP and Dewey Program Manager and Section Head.   

ECIP Cataloging Partnership Program. In January 2016 the CIP Program dropped the requirement for libraries to join BIBCO in order to be eligible for the ECIP Cataloging Partnership Program. Libraries now need only to be NACO members.  An announcement was distributed on the Program for Cooperative Cataloging email discussion list. Three new partners joined the ECIP Cataloging Partnership: Abilene Christian University, Mississippi State University, and Southeastern Baptist Theological Seminary. Additionally, three partners have taken on new subject areas or publishers. Georgetown University has taken on Middle Eastern studies, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, has taken on the history of the South, and Harvard University has begun cataloging titles from Harvard Education Press and Harvard Business Review Press.


DESCRIPTIVE CATALOGING

RDA 2016 Update. The 5th annual update to Resource Description & Access (RDA) was published in April 2016, containing the changes based on constituency proposals discussed at the 2015 meeting of the Joint Steering Committee for Development of RDA (now renamed: RDA Steering Committee). To assist catalogers applying the new and revised instructions, PSD provided a summary table that highlights changes to RDA, available on the PSD website, http://www.loc.gov/aba/rda/pdf/summary_rda_changes_2016.pdf. 
 
Library of Congress-Program for Cooperative Cataloging Policy Statements. The RDA Toolkit release in February 2016 contained 20 revised statements. The LC-PCC PSs included in the April 2016 release of RDA Toolkit were focused on the changes to RDA as a result of the constituency proposal process. It included changes to 12 statements and 4 new statements; 2 statements were deleted. Summaries for each LC-PCC PS release are available at http://www.loc.gov/aba/rda/lcps_access.html. 

PCC RDA Authorities Phase 3 Task Group. Staff at LC and the NACO Nodes continue to work with Gary Strawn (Northwestern University) and the PCC Phase 3 RDA Authorities Task Group to prepare for the final phase of recoding all eligible name authority records in the LC/NACO Authority File with the appropriate RDA indicia. Although it was hoped that Phase 3B would take place during 2015, the date of the production change has not yet been set pending a successful test of the process. The two major tasks to be achieved in Phase 3B include: re-coding AACR2 authority records as RDA when 1XX fields contain no RDA-contrary elements, and enhancing records with other data elements including the addition of 024 fields for ISNIs (the International Standard Numerical Identifier) to names in the LC/NAF that match the OCLC-Leiden supplied list of ISNIs (these additions may occur on records already coded as RDA). Announcements on the timing of the changes will be made after testing has been completed.

Headings for Malaysian Jurisdictions, Features, Etc. LC’s project to update the name and subject authority records associated with place names in Malaysia is complete. The University of California, San Diego, helped with the name authority updates. This project was a result of a change to RDA 16.2.2.9, which removed Malaysia from the list of federations that includes the United States, Canada, and others. The unqualified state name remains valid for descriptive use for the time period before September 16, 1963, when the current Malaysian federation was formed. 

Headings for Taiwanese Jurisdictions. LC has begun a project to update geographic name headings for places in Taiwan to reflect current Board of Geographic Names (BGN) policy. Following RDA and LC-PCC PS 16.2.2.3, a conventional name will be used if BGN lists one, and places without a conventional form will use the BGN authorized form with pinyin romanization. Taiwanese place names were excluded from the pinyin conversion project in 2000 because at the time, Wade-Giles romanization was used by BGN. BGN has used pinyin romanization since 2010. Subject headings for geographic features in Taiwan were updated in 2015. 

ALA-LC Romanization Tables.  The Library of Congress continues to explore additional enhancement to the table for Japanese.  In addition, a proposed new Deseret table was received from Kjerste Christensen of Brigham Young University. It was approved by CC:DA in February 2016. 
	All current ALA-LC romanization tables are available on the Web at www.loc.gov/catdir/cpso/roman.html, as well as in Cataloger’s Desktop. Any questions about romanization table development should be directed to Bruce Johnson (Policy & Standards Division) at bjoh@loc.gov.


SUBJECT HEADINGS AND CLASSIFICATION

Online Training for LCSH. In cooperation with the Simmons College School of Library and Information Science, PSD is developing free online training in Library of Congress Subject Headings. The training is being developed primarily to meet internal training needs of the Library of Congress, but it is also being made freely available through the Cataloger’s Learning Workshop as a service to the library community. 	Training units are divided into two or more modules, each of which consists of a lecture and one or more exercises or quizzes. Technology requirements include an Internet connection and the ability to play audio and video files. The initial modules have been mounted on the CLW at https://www.loc.gov/catworkshop/LCSH; additional modules will be added as they are completed. 
	The instructors are Janis L. Young, MA, MSLS, a senior cataloging policy specialist in PSD, and Daniel N. Joudrey, MLIS, Ph. D., an associate professor at Simmons’ SLIS. 
	Questions or comments about the training may be directed to Janis L. Young at jayo@loc.gov.

Proposal to Change the LC Subject Headings Aliens and Illegal aliens. In response to requests from constituents who consider the phrase illegal aliens to be pejorative and disappearing from common use, the Policy and Standards Division of the Library of Congress, which maintains Library of Congress Subject Headings, has proposed that the headings Aliens and Illegal aliens both be replaced. 
	If approved, the heading Aliens will be replaced by Noncitizens, which is currently a Used For (UF) reference to Aliens. Illegal aliens will be replaced by two headings: Noncitizens and Unauthorized immigration. Other headings that include the word aliens or the phrase illegal aliens (e.g., Church work with aliens; Children of illegal aliens) will also be revised. 
	Proposals to revise Aliens, Illegal aliens, and all of the related headings appear on Tentative List 1606a, which may be accessed at https://classificationweb.net/tentative‐subjects/1606a.html. 
	The Library of Congress is accepting comments from the library community and the general public through July 20, 2016. Because of the high volume of comments that is expected, comments will be accepted only through an online survey, the link to which is available at the top of Tentative List 1606a. 
	Review of the comments by the Policy and Standards Division will begin after July 20, 2016. Final disposition of the proposals will be announced later this year.
	These proposals have generated interest in the United States Congress.  The FY2017 House Legislative Branch Appropriations Act (H.R. 5325) report includes the following instruction: To the extent practicable, the Committee instructs the Library to maintain certain subject headings that reflect terminology used in title 8, United States Code. The terms "illegal" and "alien" are frequently used together in title 8.
	The issue was a key point of debate in consideration of the fiscal 2017 appropriations bill in the House.  Several Members suggested amendments, raised points of order, and offered other motions to remove the language or prevent the legislation from moving forward. None of these suggestions were accepted by the House, and the bill passed on June 10.
	Separate legislation has been introduced by Rep. Diane Black of Tennessee to retain the headings in the current form.  H.R.4926, the Stopping Partisan Policy at the Library of Congress Act, states, “The Librarian of Congress shall retain the headings ‘Aliens’ and ‘Illegal aliens’, as well as related headings, in the Library of Congress Subject Headings in the same manner as the headings were in effect during 2015.” The bill has been referred to the Committee on House Administration. 

Indian Law Schedules. Subclasses KIA-KIK, Law of Indigenous Peoples in North America, specifically Canada and the United States, are now in their final form and are fully authorized for use, as is the associated expansion of KF, Law of the United States (General), at KF8200-8578. Proposals for additions or changes to KIA-KIK and KF8200-8578 may now be submitted through the proposal system in Classification Web following normal procedures.

Notable New Headings. Several subject headings of note have been approved since the Midwinter Meeting, including Garden gnomes, Organ theft, Telethons, and Traffic cameras.  

Revisions to NTs under Soviet literature. Through May 2016, the list of NTs under Soviet literature included the literatures in approximately three dozen languages of the Soviet Union and its satellites, including Dargwa literature, Ingush literature, and Uzbek literature. Because there is nothing inherently “soviet” about those literatures, the BTs on those headings were revised to reflect the countries in which the languages are used.  For example, Uzbek literature now has the BTs Afghanistan—Literatures and Uzbekistan—Literatures.  


GENRE/FORM AND DEMOGRAPHIC GROUP TERMS

Genre/Form and Demographic Group Term Manuals.  In January 2016, PSD published drafts of the Demographic Group Terms Manual and the Genre/Form Terms Manual, which are available at http://www.loc.gov/aba/publications/FreeLCDGT/freelcdgt.html and http://www.loc.gov/aba/publications/FreeLCGFT/freelcgft.html, respectively.  The comment period on the manuals closed on May 31, and revisions are ongoing. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Demonyms for Local Places.  In fall 2015, PSD decided in principle that demonyms for the residents of local places (e.g., counties, cities, city sections) may be included in LCDGT, but the appropriate level of disambiguation among demonyms that are, or that may be, used to refer to people from unrelated places had to be determined, and the form of the qualifier also had to be decided. PSD received several comments on its November 2016 paper entitled “Demonyms for Local Places in LC Demographic Group Terms: Analysis of the Issues” (http://www.loc.gov/catdir/cpso/lcdgt-demonyms.pdf), in which several options for disambiguation are discussed.  Review of the comments is ongoing. PSD will announce a decision about demonyms for the residents of local places when it is available. 

LCDGT Pilot Phase 3. Library of Congress Demographic Group Terms (LCDGT) is intended to describe the creators of, and contributors to, resources, and also the intended audience of resources. Terms may be assigned in bibliographic records and in authority records for works. 
	PSD has determined that phase 3 of the pilot will continue through the end of 2016. Proposals for terms that are needed in new cataloging only are being accepted. Due to PSD staffing and workload considerations, proposals that appear to be made as part of retrospective projects, or projects to establish terms that are not needed for current cataloging, will not be considered. All proposals should follow the guidelines on form of authorized term, references, scope notes, research, etc., presented in the draft Demographic Group Terms Manual.
	SACO members should use the Proposal System when making proposals and send an email to saco@loc.gov to inform Coop staff that the proposals are ready, according to the normal procedure. 
	PSD is also continuing to accept proposals from catalogers who do not work at LC or in a SACO institution. They may contribute through a survey available at http://www.surveymonkey.com/r/LCDGTproposals. The survey requests the same information that the Proposal System does, but in a simplified format. PSD staff will make the formal proposals, which will be vetted during the standard editorial process. The survey will be available for the duration of Phase 3 of the pilot.
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